COMMERCIAL RULE OF LAW

World Trade Organization Commitments

On December 11, 2016, China will have been a member of the World Trade Organization (WTO) for 15 years,¹ yet the Chinese government and Communist Party continue to fail to honor many of China's fundamental WTO commitments.² China's commitments when it joined the WTO included to "apply and administer in a uniform, impartial and reasonable manner all its laws, regulations and other measures,"³ to allow for "impartial and independent" tri-bunals for review of administrative actions,⁴ to allow "prices for traded goods and services in every sector to be determined by market forces,"⁵ and to ensure non-discrimination against foreign en-terprises.⁶ President and Party General Secretary Xi Jinping and other high-level Chinese officials asserted during the Commission's 2016 reporting year that China is fully adhering to its international trade obligations.7 U.S. businesses 8 and the U.S. Government,9 however, expressed concerns regarding the Chinese government's continued failure to follow through on its WTO commitments, noting specific challenges such as restricted market access, discrimination against foreign companies, inadequate intellectual property protection, subsidies for state-owned enterprises, and the general absence of the rule of law.¹⁰

World Trade Organization Disputes and Internet Censorship

The U.S. Government has initiated a number of WTO disputes regarding the Chinese government's failure to comply with its WTO commitments, with the majority of disputes initiated since 2009 re-maining unresolved. In 2015, the U.S. Government initiated two new WTO disputes against the Chinese government while five earlier WTO disputes initiated against the Chinese government since 2009 remain active.¹¹ In April 2016, China and the United States signed a memorandum of understanding that, if fully implemented by the Chinese government, will resolve a dispute on Chinese export subsidies that the U.S. Government initiated in February 2015.¹² In July 2016, the U.S. Government initiated a WTO dispute against Chinese export duties on nine types of raw materials used in manufacturing;¹³ U.S. Trade Representative Michael Froman described the duties as "China's attempt to game the system so that raw materials are cheaper for their manufacturers, and more expensive for ours."¹⁴ When China acceded to the WTO in 2001, it committed to eliminating all export duties "unless specifically provided for" in an annex to its accession agreement or "applied in conformity with" WTO rules; ¹⁵ in 2009 and 2012, however, the United States initiated prior WTO disputes against Chinese export duties on other products.¹⁶

Under WTO rules, the U.S. Government has requested detailed information about, but has not yet formally challenged, the Chinese government's Internet censorship regime. In October 2011, the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative (USTR) requested information from the Chinese government on Internet restrictions that allow Chinese authorities to block websites of U.S. companies.¹⁷ In December 2015, USTR reported that it had continued its outreach to the Chinese government to discuss its "arbitrary" censorship ("blocking of websites").¹⁸ In March 2016, USTR identified Internet censorship in China as a barrier to trade for the first time,¹⁹ reporting that the problem appears to "have worsened over the past year, with 8 of the top 25 most trafficked global sites now blocked in China."²⁰

Non-Market Economy Status and Trade Negotiations

Under China's 2001 WTO accession protocol, other countries are permitted to treat China as a non-market economy; during the reporting year, the Chinese government sought a change to market economy status. In December 2016, a provision relating to China's designation as a non-market economy in its WTO accession protocol will expire.²¹ The Chinese government has reportedly pressed that, starting on December 11, 2016, the United States and other countries should no longer designate China a non-market economy.²² Some American manufacturers may be negatively affected if the U.S. Government designates China a market economy because American manufacturers may lose protection against subsidized Chinese imports.²³ In determining whether a country is a market economy, the U.S. Commerce Department is required by law to consider factors including the extent to which the country's currency is convertible; foreign investment is limited; the government owns or controls the means of production; and the government controls price and output decisions of enterprises.²⁴ As of May 2016, the U.S. Commerce Department reportedly had not made a decision on whether to grant China market economy status.²⁵ In May 2016, the European Parliament adopted a resolution opposing a European Union designation of market economy status for China.²⁶

Negotiations for a Bilateral Investment Treaty (BIT) between China and the United States progressed in 2016, and China monitored Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) developments.²⁷ In 2016, BIT negotiations were a "top economic priority" of the U.S. Government, with the objectives of "non-discrimination, fairness and transparency."²⁸ As of August 2016, ongoing U.S.-China BIT negotiations focused on a "negative list"—a list of sectors in which U.S. investment in China would remain prohibited.²⁹ The Chinese government was not part of the TPP negotiations³⁰ due in part to challenges the Chinese government would face in meeting some TPP standards, including those related to the treatment of stateowned enterprises and Internet censorship.³¹ The Chinese government may seek to join the TPP in the future,³² and the U.S. Government has indicated that it would be open to the idea.³³

Commercial Transparency and Censorship

During the reporting year, Chinese authorities continued to control access to commercial information and impose restrictions on economic reporting, targeting negative reports on the Chinese economy. When China acceded to the WTO, the Chinese government committed to "apply and administer in a uniform, impartial and reasonable manner all its laws, regulations and other measures of the central government as well as local regulations, rules and other measures issued or applied at the sub-national level"³⁴ Reports from this past year indicate, however, that the Chinese government does not uniformly apply laws and regulations, especially those that limit media censorship and promote transparency.³⁵ The U.S.-based news-media-monitoring website China Digital Times identified seven different censorship directives issued between August 2015 and April 2016 related to economic reporting.³⁶ In April 2016, Reporters Without Borders ranked China 176th out of 180 countries for press freedom.³⁷ During the reporting year, the websites of the New York Times, Bloomberg News, the Wall Street Journal, and Reuters remained blocked in China.³⁸

Significant developments demonstrating Chinese authorities' continued disregard for transparency, impartiality, and freedom of the press included:

• On August 25, 2015, Chinese authorities detained Caijing reporter Wang Xiaolu, later placing him under "criminal compulsory measures" on suspicion of "colluding with others and fabricating and spreading fake information on [the] securities and futures market."³⁹ Wang had reported that the Chinese government might reduce financial support for stabilizing stock prices.⁴⁰ In or around February 2016, authorities reportedly released Wang from detention at an unknown location in Shanghai municipality, although sources did not report on the conditions of his release.⁴¹

• Between January 2010 and November 2015, Chinese companies raised US\$36.7 billion from U.S. investors in initial public offerings, according to analysis by Bloomberg News.⁴² As of August 2016, however, the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB), a non-profit corporation established by the U.S. Congress to oversee public company audits,⁴³ reportedly remained unable to obtain legal and financial documents from China-based companies listed on U.S. stock exchanges.⁴⁴ Although U.S. and Chinese regulators announced a pilot inspection program in June 2015,⁴⁵ inspections have not taken place because Chinese authorities only permit limited access to documents.⁴⁶

• In December 2015, Chinese official media reported that, in order to explain current "dramatic economic drops" in local growth figures, several officials in northeast China had admitted to "faking" GDP and other statistical data in previous years, with some local counties having reported GDP rivaling that of Hong Kong.⁴⁷ According to a Xinhua report, "very few" officials have lost their jobs due to manipulating data despite provisions in the PRC Statistics Law that stipulate termination as punishment for such violations.⁴⁸

• On January 26, 2016, Communist Party authorities extralegally detained Wang Bao'an, the Director of the National Bureau of Statistics of China,⁴⁹ hours after he defended China's economic performance and GDP figures at a news conference.⁵⁰ According to international media reports, Wang's detention increased concern about the reliability of the Chinese government's GDP statistics.⁵¹

• In April 2016, a consortium of journalists published an exposé on international tax avoidance schemes, revealing that a Panamanian law firm had set up 16,300 secret offshore com-

panies through its offices in China and Hong Kong,⁵² including companies owned by family members of eight current or past members of the Standing Committee of the Communist Party Central Committee Political Bureau.⁵³ Chinese authorities censored reporting by Chinese media and postings on social media about the disclosure of offshore accounts.⁵⁴

• Chinese government and Communist Party authorities reportedly investigated executives in the banking and financial sectors in the aftermath of the 2015 Chinese stock market fluctuations.⁵⁵ Some executives were reportedly "disappeared" or temporarily detained without transparent reporting on their whereabouts.⁵⁶ According to media reports, these unexplained absences affected investor confidence and stock prices.⁵⁷

Disappearance and Arbitrary Detention of an American Businesswoman

In March 2015, American businesswoman Sandy Phan-Gillis disappeared as she was about to travel from Zhuhai municipality, Guangdong province, into Macau.⁵⁸ According to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Chinese authorities placed Phan-Gillis "under investigation 'on suspicion of activities harmful to Chinese national security."⁵⁹ After holding Phan-Gillis under "residential surveillance at a designated location"⁶⁰ for six months at an undisclosed location in the Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, authorities reportedly transferred her to the Nanning No. 2 PSB Detention Center in Nanning municipality, Guangxi in September.⁶¹ The Guangxi procuratorate reportedly approved her arrest on October 26, but officials did not provide her with any details of the charges.⁶² The U.S. State Department reported that she met with consular officials on a monthly basis, but Chinese authorities reportedly have prohibited her from speaking openly with consular officials or from meeting with her lawyer.⁶³ The U.S.-China Consular Convention (Convention) provides that consular officials are entitled "to converse and to exchange correspondence" with detained individuals and "may assist in arranging for legal representation." 64 According to the U.S. State Department, the Chinese government's restrictions on communication between U.S. consular officials and Phan-Gillis are "inconsistent" with China's obligations under the Convention.⁶⁵ In June 2016, the United Nations Working Group on Arbitrary Detention rendered an opinion that Phan-Gillis had been arbitrarily detained.⁶⁶ The opinion was based on a determination that Phan-Gillis had been deprived of her right to legal counsel, and that she had not promptly been brought before a judicial or other independent authority since her detention began.⁶⁷ In July 2016, international media reported that Phan-Gillis had been, or was soon expected to be, indicted.68

State-Owned Enterprises

This past year, in spite of the Chinese government's continued promotion of structural reforms to state-owned enterprises (SOEs), American and European companies expressed concerns that SOEs continued to be run in a non-commercial manner. When China acceded to the World Trade Organization (WTO), the Chinese government committed that "all state-owned and state-invested enter-

prises would make purchases and sales based solely on commercial considerations⁷⁶⁹ In September 2015, the State Council issued a guiding opinion on the reform of SOEs⁷⁰ that would categorize SOEs as public-class and commercial-class, and encourage market-based reforms and mixed ownership for commercial-class SOEs.⁷¹ Chinese media reported that this effort to promote mixed ownership will increase the efficiency of the 150,000 SOEs, which hold more than 100 trillion yuan (approximately US\$16 trillion) in assets and employ more than 30 million people.⁷² A U.S. business association, however, reported that the impact of the reforms would likely be limited as it does not address "core SOE issues."⁷³ In the 2015 Fortune Global 500 list, 76 out of 98 Chinese companies included were SOEs,74 and according to the World Trade Organization Trade Policy Review Body, the Chinese government is a majority shareholder in 99 of the 100 largest publicly listed companies.75 As of May 2015, 1,012 "state-owned holding" enterprises reportedly accounted for 68 percent of the total equity of the Shanghai and Shenzhen stock markets according to Chinese authorities.⁷⁶ In July 2016, Chinese and international media reported on listed SOEs that had amended their articles of association to give internal Party committees greater control over corporate decisions following September 2015 demands by the Chinese Communist Party Central Committee.77 Xinhua noted that the Party constitution stipulates that foreign companies in China with more than three Party members "should have" Party branches and that the numbers of Party branches at foreign companies "are growing." ⁷⁸ During the reporting year, Chinese authorities continued to exercise significant influence over all types of firms.⁷⁹ According to Xinhua, although the number of SOEs may be decreasing, the "influence and domi-nance" of SOEs is growing in strength.⁸⁰ The Chinese government's support for SOEs reportedly has resulted in "severe overcapacity" in industries, including steel, cement, aluminum, flat glass, and shipbuilding, which has resulted in low global prices and trade ten-sions with the United States and Europe.⁸¹ According to the U.S. International Trade Commission, as of August 15, 2016, the United States had 140 antidumping (102) and countervailing (38) duty orders in force that targeted Chinese imports, 82 an increase from the 129 antidumping (98) and countervailing (31) duty orders in force as of September 1, 2015.83

Chinese Government Support of Cyber Theft

Cyber theft and the theft of intellectual property by, or with the support of, the Chinese government remained of significant concern. In August 2015, the Washington Post reported that the U.S. Government was considering imposing sanctions on Chinese companies that had benefited from Chinese-government-supported theft of U.S. intellectual property.⁸⁴ According to the Washington Post report, Chinese SOEs State Nuclear Power Technology, Baosteel Group, and the Aluminum Corporation of China likely would have been subject to sanctions, although the U.S. Government did not officially name them.⁸⁵ In September 2015, U.S. President Barack Obama and Chinese President Xi Jinping agreed that "[N]either country's government will conduct or knowingly support cyber-enabled theft of intellectual property, including trade

secrets or other confidential business information, with the intent of providing competitive advantages to companies or commercial sectors."⁸⁶ One analyst surmised the agreement was "a tactical maneuver by China, an effort to prevent [the United States] from levying sanctions."⁸⁷ In October, a cybersecurity firm reported that Chinese attacks had continued the day after as well as in the weeks following the agreement.⁸⁸ During the reporting year, dialogue between the United States and China on cyber theft continued, and in December 2015, the U.S. Departments of Justice and Homeland Security and China's State Council agreed to guidelines for requesting information on cyber crimes.⁸⁹ In April 2016, the United States Steel Corporation filed a complaint with the U.S. International Trade Commission, alleging that the Chinese steel industry had benefited from Chinese government-sponsored cyber theft in January 2011 of trade secrets related to advanced steels.⁹⁰

Intellectual Property Rights and Antimonopoly Law Enforcement

During the reporting year, American companies continued to experience the negative consequences of the Chinese government's inadequate protection for intellectual property (IP), although Chinese officials made some positive judicial and regulatory developments. According to the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative's Special 301 Report, China continued to "present a complex and contradictory environment for protection and enforcement of IPR [intellectual property rights]," noting significant problems including "rampant piracy and counterfeiting" and "unchecked trade secret theft."⁹¹ In February 2016, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce identified "growing online counterfeiting" as a key area of weakness for intellectual property protection in China.⁹² Despite these challenges, Chinese authorities continued to affirm the importance of intellectual property protection and of implementing legal reforms.⁹³ In 2015, China's new specialized IP courts in Beijing and Shanghai municipalities, and Guangzhou municipality, Guangdong province, reportedly concluded 9,872 cases.⁹⁴ According to the Supreme People's Court, as of February 2016, Chinese courts had publicly released more than 15 million case decisions, of which civil, commercial, and IP cases totaled approximately 10.5 million decisions.⁹⁵ In December 2015, the State Council Legislative Affairs Office made available for public comment draft revisions to the PRC Patent Law.⁹⁶ The draft revisions included changes such as extending protection for design patents from 10 to 15 years and increasing damages for intentional infringement.⁹⁷

Chinese authorities' discriminatory and non-transparent antimonopoly enforcement remained an area of concern for American companies. According to a US-China Business Council survey, 80 percent of surveyed American companies were concerned about antimonopoly law enforcement in China, including lack of transparency, target enforcement, and lack of due process.⁹⁸ In August 2015, the State Administration for Industry and Commerce (SAIC) Provisions on the Prohibition of Conduct Eliminating or Restricting Competition by Abusing Intellectual Property Rights took effect.⁹⁹ According to one USTR official, "there is a concern that China's existing and draft antimonopoly law enforcement guidelines could be used to improperly value intellectual property rights, which calls into doubt the seriousness of China's avowed intentions to create a system that promotes and protects intellectual property rights," potentially resulting in artificially low prices.¹⁰⁰ In February 2016, SAIC published for public comment its seventh draft Guidelines on Anti-Trust Enforcement Against IP Abuse,¹⁰¹ which contains provisions that place restrictions on licensing certain types of intellectual property.¹⁰² In February 2016, the State Council Legislative Affairs Office published a draft revision to the PRC Anti-Unfair Competition Law, which contains provisions that, if implemented, could strengthen trade secret protection in China by increasing administrative fines and adopting other measures.¹⁰³

The International Monetary Fund and Chinese Outbound Investment

During the reporting year, the Chinese government reached its goal of increased international use of the yuan, and foreign investment by Chinese companies continued to increase. In November 2015, the International Monetary Fund (IMF) decided to add the yuan to the Special Drawing Rights (SDR), effective October 1, 2016.¹⁰⁴ Although the yuan is not fully convertible to other currencies, the IMF determined that the yuan satisfied a requirement that a SDR currency is "freely usable." ¹⁰⁵ President Xi Jinping reportedly said that the yuan's new status "will improve the international monetary system and safeguard global financial stability." ¹⁰⁶ According to a January 2016 Wall Street Journal report, "the IMF stamp of approval puts the yuan in the same league as the dollar, yen and sterling," and Chinese officials have reportedly begun to weaken the value of the yuan to increase exports.¹⁰⁷ In March 2016, another Wall Street Journal article reported that the IMF requested China to release more data related to the Chinese government's intervention in the yuan's exchange rate, ¹⁰⁸ although IMF officials later denied the report, according to the state-run news agency Xinhua.¹⁰⁹

Foreign investments by Chinese companies, with the support of the Chinese government and Chinese government-controlled financial institutions, continued to grow during the 2016 reporting year. According to an analysis conducted by a research firm and nonprofit organization, as of April 2016, Chinese companies had US\$30 billion in pending investment deals and projects in the United States, indicating that total Chinese foreign investment likely will increase in 2016 from US\$15 billion in 2015.¹¹⁰ In the first three months of 2016, Chinese companies announced the largest planned acquisition of a U.S. company to date—Anbang's US\$14.3 billion purchase of Starwood Hotels—as well as what would be five of the six largest acquisitions, including Tianjin Tianhai's US\$6.3 billion purchase of Ingram Micro, Qingdao Haier's US\$5.4 billion purchase of General Electric Appliance Business, Zoomlion's US\$5.4 billion purchase of Terex, and Dalian Wanda's US\$3.5 billion purchase of Legendary Entertainment.¹¹¹ In March 2016, Anbang withdrew its bid for Starwood Hotels,¹¹² and in May 2016, Zoomlion announced it was no longer pursuing Terex.¹¹³ In January 2016, the Chineseled multilateral development bank, the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), officially opened.¹¹⁴ The AIIB may be a funding mechanism for Chinese foreign investment.¹¹⁵ One American expert said that the AIIB may adopt standards similar to the World Bank and other multilateral institutions, but cautioned that "the key is if and how these standards will be enforced." ¹¹⁶

Food and Drug Safety

The Chinese government continued to take steps to address food and drug safety challenges this past year. In October 2015, the amended PRC Food Safety Law took effect, which included stronger penalties for violations and additional monitoring requirements.¹¹⁷ In December 2015, the State Food and Drug Administration (SFDA), State Council, Ministry of Public Security, Supreme People's Court, and Supreme People's Procuratorate jointly issued a set of measures on facilitating inter-agency work on food- and drug-related crime.¹¹⁸

Events surrounding a major drug safety scandal this past year highlighted the ongoing tension between authorities' efforts to enforce drug safety measures and to silence those who question government oversight. In March 2016, the SFDA reportedly stated that 29 companies and 16 clinics had illegally distributed more than 20,000 vaccines, leading authorities to detain 130 suspects.¹¹⁹ In April 2016, a media report indicated that 192 criminal cases had been filed, and 357 government officials punished.¹²⁰ Another media report, meanwhile, indicated that authorities detained as many as 1,000 parents gathered to protest in front of a government agency in Beijing municipality, following a vaccine scandal that they claim caused a range of negative health consequences.¹²¹ An April report in the Economist described the vaccine scandal as China's biggest in years, involving "tens of millions of dollars-worth of black-market, out-of-date and improperly stored vaccines." 122 The total number of faulty vaccines was estimated at two million.¹²³ In response to the illegal vaccine reports, Premier Li Keqiang report-edly said the case "exposed many regulatory loopholes."¹²⁴ The Economist article quoted a statement President and Party General Secretary Xi Jinping reportedly had made in 2013 in which he linked the Party's legitimacy to its ability to oversee food safety, saying, "If our party can't even handle food-safety issues properly, and keeps on mishandling them, then people will ask whether we are fit to keep ruling China."¹²⁵ Subsequently, the Economist's website was blocked in China, allegedly in response to an image of Xi on the magazine's coverage accompanying the report.¹²⁶ The Chinese government's non-transparent food safety regula-

The Chinese government's non-transparent food safety regulations and enforcement negatively affected at least one American company this reporting year, and may affect American consumers who purchase goods originating in or processed in China. According to one American attorney who focuses on food safety, "China has a very complex uncodified body of hundreds of standards . . . along with a separate body of equally complex procedural regulations overlaying them." ¹²⁷ On February 1, 2016, the Jiading District People's Court in Shanghai municipality fined two Chinese subsidiaries of the American meat processor OSI Group 1.2 million yuan each (approximately US\$190,000) and sentenced an Australian citizen and nine local employees to prison terms of up to three years and fines of up to 80,000 yuan (approximately US\$12,000), for the production and sale of substandard food products.¹²⁸ Although OSI Group had acknowledged problems in their production process¹²⁹ and tried to cooperate with local authorities,¹³⁰ OSI Group criticized the judgment as "inconsistent with the facts and evidence," claiming authorities had recognized that the case was "never" about food safety, but was influenced by accusations made in misleading media reports.¹³¹ The Wall Street Journal described OSI Group's press release as an "unusual move" that "vehemently disputed" the ruling.¹³² OSI Group's subsidiary Shanghai Husi Food had reportedly won recognition from the Chinese government for safe food production and been successfully audited by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) in 2004 and 2010 to potentially allow Chinese poultry exports to the United States.¹³³

Food safety experts have expressed concern that imports of potentially unsafe Chinese food products may increase due to recent U.S. Government action. In March 2016, the USDA's Food Safety Inspection Service published an audit that found China's poultry slaughter inspection system equivalent to that of the United States, allowing the rulemaking process to proceed for raw poultry from China to be imported into the United States,¹³⁴ despite concerns in the United States.¹³⁵ According to Food & Water Watch, a U.S. non-profit organization that advocates for food safety, potentially unsafe poultry exports from China will "seriously endanger" American consumers.¹³⁶

Notes to Section III-Commercial Rule of Law

¹World Trade Organization, "Protocols of Accession for New Members Since 1995, Including Commitments in Good and Services," last visited 15 June 16. China became a member of the World Trade Organization (WTO) on December 11, 2001. A list of members and their dates of

World Trade Organization (WTO) on December 11, 2001. A list of members and their dates of membership is available on the WTO website. ²Stephen J. Ezell and Robert D. Atkinson, "False Promises: The Yawning Gap Between Chi-na's WTO Commitments and Practices," Information Technology & Innovation Foundation, 17 September 15, 5; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2015 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," December 2015, 23–28, 95. See also American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China, "American Business in China 2016 White Paper," April 2016, II. Ac-cording to the American Chamber of Commerce, "serious and systematic challenges" remain in China. "10 Commitments China Made When It Joined the WTO and Has Not Respected," AEGIS Europe, last visited 15 June 16. ³World Trade Organization, Protocol on the Accession of the People's Republic of China, WT/

³World Trade Organization, Protocol on the Accession of the People's Republic of China, WT/ ⁵ Wolfd Thate Organization, 110000 [/432, 10 November 01, Part I, 2(A)2. ⁴ Ibid., Part I, 2(D)1. ⁵ Ibid., Part I, 9(1). ⁶ Ibid., Part I, 3.

⁶ Ibid., Part I, 3. ⁷ Ministry of Foreign Affairs, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei's Regular Press Con-ference on February 16, 2016," 16 February 16. According to the Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesperson: "China has been earnestly honoring each and every [sic] of its legal obligations since its accession" "Full Text of Xi Jinping's Speech on China-U.S. Relations in Seattle," Xinhua, 24 September 15. In September 2015, Chinese President and Communist Party General Secretary Xi Jinping said that China observes "the [WTO] principle of national treatment," and treats "all market players including foreign-invested companies fairly" Michael Martina, "China Internet Regulator Says Web Censorship Not a Trade Barrier," Reuters, 11 April 16. In April 2016 China's Internet regulator reportedly said that "China serupulously abides by World April 2016, China's Internet regulator reportedly said that "China scrupulously abides by World Trade Organization principles and its accession protocols" ⁸ Stephen J. Ezell and Robert D. Atkinson, "False Promises: The Yawning Gap Between Chi-

na's WTO Commitments and Practices," Information Technology & Innovation Foundation, 17

na's WTO Commitments and Practices," Information Technology & Innovation Foundation, 17 September 15, 5. ⁹Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2015 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compli-ance," December 2015, 23–28, 95. See also Ambassador Robert W. Holleyman II, Deputy U.S. Trade Representative, "Remarks by Deputy USTR Robert Holleyman to the U.S. Chamber of Commerce Global Intellectual Property Center 2015 Global IP Summit," 6 November 15. ¹⁰Stephen J. Ezell and Robert D. Atkinson, "False Promises: The Yawning Gap Between Chi-na's WTO Commitments and Practices," Information Technology & Innovation Foundation, 17 September 15, 5; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2015 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," December 2015, 23–28, 95. See also Ling Li, "The Chinese Communist Party and People's Courts: Judicial Dependence in China," American Journal of Comparative Law, Vol. 64, No. 1 (2016). ¹¹Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2015 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compli-ance," December 2015, 34, 38. In addition to the active disputes initiated since 2009, a WTO

ance," December 2015, 34, 38. In addition to the active disputes initiated since 2009, a WTO dispute initiated by the United States in April 2007 against China concerning market access

dispute initiated by the United States in April 2007 against China concerning market access for books, movies, and music also remained active. ¹²Memorandum of Understanding Between the People's Republic of China and the United States of America Related to the Dispute: China—Measures Related to Demonstration Bases and Common Service Platforms (DS489), 14 April 16; Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "Fact Sheet: Agreement To Terminate Export Subsidies Under China's Demonstration Bases— Common Service Platform Program," April 2016. As part of the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), China agreed to "exchange further information related to future actions taken pursuant to [this] MOU." See also Timothy Webster, "Paper Compliance: How China Implements WTO Decisions." Michigan Journal of International Law. Vol. 35. Issue 3 (2014), 574.

(MOU), China agreed to "exchange further information related to future actions taken pursuant to [this] MOU." See also Timothy Webster, "Paper Compliance: How China Implements WTO Decisions," Michigan Journal of International Law, Vol. 35, Issue 3 (2014), 574.
 ¹³ World Trade Organization, DS508, China—Export Duties on Certain Raw Materials, Dispute Settlement, last visited 22 August 16.
 ¹⁴ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "United States Challenges China's Export Duties on Nine Key Raw Materials To Level Playing Field for American Manufacturers," July 2016.
 ¹⁵ World Trade Organization, Protocol on the Accession of the People's Republic of China, WT/ L/432, 10 November 01, Part I, 11(3).
 ¹⁶ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2015 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," December 2015, 53–55. See also World Trade Organization, DS394, China—Measures Related to the Exportation of Various Raw Materials, Dispute Settlement, last visited 22 August 16; World Trade Organization, DS431, China—Measures Related to the Exportation of Kare Earths, Tungsten and Molybdenum, Dispute Settlement, last visited 22 August 16.
 ¹⁷ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative (USTR), "United States Seeks Detailed Information on China's Internet Restrictions," 19 October 11. USTR made the information request to China under paragraph 4 of Article III of the General Agreement on Trade in Services.
 ¹⁸ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2016 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," March 2016, 91. See also James Zimmerman, "Censorship in China Also Blocks Business Growth," Wall Street Journal," 17 May 16; Susan Shirk et al., "It's Official: Washington Thinks Chinese Internet Censorship Is a Trade Barrier," Foreign Policy, China File, 14 April 16.

April 16. ²⁰Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2016 National Trade Estimate Report on Foreign Trade Barriers," March 2016, 91.

²¹World Trade Organization, Protocol on the Accession of the People's Republic of China, WT/ L/432, 10 November 01, Part I, 15(d). The provision states "Once China has established, under the national law of the importing WTO Member, that it is a market economy, the provisions of subparagraph (a) shall be terminated provided that the importing Member's national law con-tains market economy criteria as of the date of accession. In any event, the provisions of sub-paragraph (a)(ii) shall expire 15 years after the date of accession. In addition, should China es-tablish, pursuant to the national law of the importing WTO Member, that market economy con-ditions, reveal in a particular industry or sector the new market economy com-

paragraph (a)(ii) shall expire 15 years after the date of accession. In addition, should China es-tablish, pursuant to the national law of the importing WTO Member, that market economy con-ditions prevail in a particular industry or sector." ²² Tom Mitchell, "China Revs Up Its Bid for WTO Market Economy Status," Financial Times, 20 September 15; Lucy Hornby and Shawn Donnan, "China Fights for Market Economy Status," Financial Times, 9 May 16. ²³ "Coalition of U.S. Manufacturers Calls on Department of Commerce To Fairly Assess Chi-na's Economic Status," Manufacturers for Trade Enforcement (blog), 16 March 16; Wayne Morri-son, "China's Status as a Nonmarket Economy (NME)," Congressional Research Service, 23 June 16; Adam Behsudi, "Manufacturers Form Coalition Against China 'Market Economy' Status," Politico, Morning Trade (blog), 16 March 16. See also Robert E. Scott and Xiao Jiang, Economic Policy Institute (EPI), "Unilateral Grant of Market Economy Status to China Would Put Mil-lions of EU Jobs at Risk," EPI Briefing Paper, No. 407, 18 September 15. ²⁴ U.S. Code, Title 19—Customs Duties, Chap. 4, Subtile IV, Part IV, §1677(18)(B)(2016). ²⁵ U.S. Senate, China Market Economy Status Congressional Review Act, 114th Congress, 2nd session, S. 2906, introduced 9 May 16; U.S. House of Representatives, China Market Economy Status Congressional Review Act, 114th Congress, 2nd session, H. Res. 4927, introduced 13 April 16. Members of U.S. Congress introduced legislation in the Senate and House to require congressional approval to change China's designation as a nonmarket economy. See also Wayne Morrison, "China's Status as a Nonmarket Economy (NME)," Congressional Research Service, 23 June 16. ²⁶ European Parliament, European Parliament Resolution of 12 May 2016 on China's Market Economy Status; Defend EU Industry and Jobs, Urge MEPS," European Parliament News, 12 May 16; Jonathan Stearns, "Lowering of EU Tariffs on China Opposed Market Economy Status; Defend EU Industry and Jobs, Urge MEPS," European Parli

²⁸ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2015 Report to Congress on China's wro Compar-ance," December 2015, 6. ²⁹ 'U.S.-China BIT Offer Exchange Expected Before G20 as Engagement Ramps Up," China Trade Extra, 17 August 16. See also "Lew: China's Commitment to Fair Investment Rules Key To Open Economy," China Trade Extra, 20 January 16. ³⁰ See, e.g., Liu Zhen and Wendy Wu, "40 Per Cent of World's Economy Signs Up to TPP Trade Pact That Obama Says 'Allows US, Not China To Write the Rules of the Road," South China Morning Post, 5 February 16. ³¹ Australia, Brunei, Canada, Chile, Japan, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Peru, Singapore, United States, and Vietnam, Trans-Pacific Partnership, signed 4 February 16, reprinted in Of-fice of the U.S. Trade Representative, last visited 14 August 16, arts. 14.11, 17.4. Chapter 14, Article 14.11(2) states "Each Party shall allow the cross-border transfer of information by elec-tronic means, including personal information, when this activity is for the conduct of the busi-ness of a covered person." See also Li Chunding and John Whalley, "China and the Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement," Center for International Governance Innovation (CIGI), CIGI Paper No. 102, May 2016, 9.

No. 102, May 2016, 9. ³²Kai Ryssdal, "President Obama Says China Open to Joining Trade Partnership," Market-

³²Kai Ryssdal, "President Obama Says China Open to Joining Trade Partnership," Marketplace, 3 June 15.
 ³³Hillary Rodham Clinton, U.S. Department of State, "Delivering on the Promise of Economic Statecraft," 17 November 12.
 ³⁴World Trade Organization, Protocol on the Accession of the People's Republic of China, WT/L432, 10 November 01, Part 1, 2(A)2.
 ³⁵State Administration of Press, Publication, Radio, Film and Television and the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology, Provisions on the Administration of Online Publishing Services [Wangluo chuban fuwu guanli guiding], issued 2 February 16, effective 10 March 16; Provisions on Network Publication Services Administration and Articles 291 and 253 of the PRC Criminal Law were of particular concern. For more information on the new Provisions, see Thomas M. Shoesmith and Julian Zou, "China Imposes Broad New Restrictions on Publication of Internet Content," Pillsbury Winthrop Shaw Pittman LLP, Client Alert, 24 February 16, 1; Kou Jie, "Analysts Downplay Impact of China's Online Publishing Rules on Foreign Investors," Global Times, 1 March 16; Bien Perez and Nikki Sun, "Apple iTunes and Disney Services Shut Down by New Mainland Chinese Rules," South China Morning Post, 23 April 16; PRC Criminal Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo xing fa], passed 1 July 79, amended 14 March 97, effective 1 October 97, amended 25 December 99, 31 August 01, 29 December 01, 28 December 02, 28 February 05, 29 June 06, 28 February 09, 25 February 11, 29 August 15, effective 1 November 15, arts. 253, 291. For more information on Article 291 of the PRC Criminal Law, see Yaqiu Wang, "In China, Harsh Penalties for False News' Make It Harder for Reporters To Work," Committee to Protect Journalists, China (blog), 30 October 15; "This Article Is Guilty of Spreading Panic and Disorder," Economist, 5 December 15. For more information on Article 253 of the PRC Criminal Law, see Richard K. Wagner et al., "Are You Ready for Visits From Chin

October 2015, 17-18. See also Donald C. Clarke, George Washington University School of Law, "The Peter Humphrey/Yu Yingzeng Case and Business Intelligence in China," Social Science Re-

"The Peter Humphrey/Yu Yingzeng Case and Business Intelligence in China," Social Science Re-search Network, 5 August 15, 3–5. ³⁶ China Digital Times, "China Presses Economists To Brighten Their Outlooks," 6 May 16. ³⁷ Reporters Without Borders, "World Press Freedom Index 2016," last visited 20 April 16. ³⁸ Freedom House, "Freedom in the World 2016—China," last visited 20 June 16. ³⁹ 'Journalist, Securities Regulatory Official Held for Stock Market Violation," Xinhua, 31 Au-gust 15; Cao Guoxing, "Caijing' Reporter Wang Xiaolu Held in 'Residential Surveillance at a Designated Location' Quietly Released After Half a Year" ["Caijing" jizhe wang xiaolu bei "zhiding jusuo jianshi juzhu" bannian hou didiao shifangl, Radio France Internationale, 17 March 16. Amie Tsang, "Caijing Journalist's Shaming Signals China's Growing Control Over News Media," New York Times, 6 September 15; China Digital Times, "In Crackdown on Ru-mors, Journalist 'Confesses,'" 30 August 15. For more information on Wang Xiaolu, see the Commission's Political Prisoner Database record 2015–00319. ⁴⁰ China Digital Times, "In Crackdown on Rumors, Journalist 'Confesses,'" 30 August 15;

⁴⁰China Digital Times, "In Crackdown on Rumors, Journalist 'Confesses,'" 30 August 15; Neigh Gough, "As Markets Flail, China Investigates Large Brokerage Firms," New York Times,

Neuß Gougi, As Markets Fian, China investigates Large Brokerage Finns, New Fork Times, DealBook (blog), 26 August 15. ⁴¹Cao Guoxing, "Caijing' Reporter Wang Xiaolu Held in 'Residential Surveillance at a Des-ignated Location' Quietly Released After Half a Year" ["Caijing" jizhe wang xiaolu bei "zhiding jusuo jianshi juzhu" bannian hou didiao shifang], Radio France Internationale, 17 March 16; Di the Deriver March 16; Rights Defense Network, "Detained 'Caijing' Reporter Wang Xiaolu and Hong Kong's 'Life News' Shi Yuqun Separately Released Before New Year" [Bei zhua "caijing" jizhe wang xiaolu, jizhe wang xiaolu, ⁴²Dave Michaels, "U.S. Investors Have Another Reason To Fret Over China Firms," Bloomberg, 3 November 15.

Bloomberg, 3 November 15. ⁴³Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, Public Law 107–204, 30 July 02, sec. 101. See also Public Com-pany Accounting Oversight Board, "About the PCAOB," last visited 1 July 16. ⁴⁴Kathy Chu et al., "U.S. May Finally Get a Peek at the Books of Alibaba, Baidu," Wall Street Journal, 18 August 16. The article reported that "PCAOB is expected to gain access in coming months to audit firms' records of the work they did to review Alibaba's and Baidu's books" but noted that the "inspections might not proceed." The article also cautioned that even if inspec-tions occur, the PCAOB may only be able to review "heavily redacted" documents and "may face other restrictions" See also "Chinese Inspection Pact Remains Out of Reach," Thomson Reuters Tax & Accounting News, Checkpoint Daily Newsstand (blog), 10 June 16. ⁴⁵Dena Aubin "U.S. Regulators Plan First-Ever Inspection of Audit Firm in China " Reuters

⁴⁵ Dena Aubin, "U.S. Regulators Plan First-Ever Inspection of Audit Firm in China," Reuters, 29 June 15.

⁴⁶ "Chinese Inspection Pact Remains Out of Reach," Thomson Reuters Tax & Accounting

⁴⁶ Chinese Inspection Pact Remains Out of Reach," Thomson Reuters Tax & Accounting News, Checkpoint Daily Newsstand (blog), 10 June 16; Dave Michaels, "U.S. Investors Have Another Reason To Fret Over China Firms," Bloomberg, 3 November 15. See also "After Inspection Impasse, Chinese Auditors May Face Disciplinary Actions," Thomson Reuters Tax & Accounting News, Checkpoint Daily Newsstand (blog), 24 December 15.
 ⁴⁷⁷ Officials Admit to Faking Economic Figures," China Daily, 14 December 15; Mark Magnier, "Northern Exposure: China Names and Shames Provinces for Fudging GDP," Wall Street Journal, China Real Time (blog), 15 December 15: "Many Northeastern Localities Fabricated GDP Statistics, Size of County Economies Exceeded Hong Kong" [Dongbei duodi GDP zaojia xianyu jingji guimo chao xianggang], Beijing News, 11 December 15.
 ⁴⁸ Liu Huang et al., "Over-Inflated Statistics' Cause Significant Harm, Require Serious Deflation'" ["Zhushui shuju" yihai da "ji chu shuifen" xu jiaozhen], Xinhua, 10 December 83, amended 15 May 96, 27 June 09, effective 1 January 10, arts. 37-39.
 ⁴⁹ Central Commission for Discipline Inspection and Ministry of Supervision, "National Bureau of Statistics Communist Party Secretary and Bureau Chief Wang Bao'an Under Investigation for Serious Violations of Discipline" [Guojia tongjij dangzu shuji, juzhang wang bao'an shexian yanzhong weiji jieshou zuzhi diaochal, 26 January 16.
 ⁵⁰ Keith Bradsher, "Inquiry in China Adds to Doubt Over Reliability of Its Economic Data," New York Times, 26 January 16; Central Commission for Discipline Inspection and Ministry of Supervision, "National Bureau of Statistics China's Statistics China's Statistics China's Statistics China's Bao'an Under Investigation, for Serious Violations of Discipline Inspection and Ministry of Supervision, "National Bureau of Statistics China's Magni Anogan Bao'an Shexian yanzhong weiji jieshou zuzhi diaochal, 26 January 16; Saibal Dasgupta, "Probe Targeting Chi

China's Leaders," Economist, 7 April 16. ⁵³ Ibid. The Panama Papers reportedly provided "clear evidence of covert financial dealings by leaders' families."

⁵⁴ China Digital Times, "Minitrue: Panama Papers and Foreign Media Attacks," 16 April 16; Michael Forsythe and Austin Ramzy, "China Censors Mentions of 'Panama Papers' Leaks," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 5 April 16; Tom Phillips, "China Steps Up Panama Papers Cen-sorship After Leaders' Relatives Named," Guardian, 7 April 16. ⁵⁵ Zheping Huang, "The Disappeared: China's Top Bankers Who 'Disappeared,' Were De-tained, or Died Unnaturally This Year," Quartz, 11 December 15; Karishma Vaswani, "The Mys-

tery Behind China's Missing Bosses," BBC, 11 December 15; Zhou Xin, "Dead, Detained, or Missing: China's Businessmen Are Disappearing," South China Morning Post, 13 December 15. ⁵⁶Patti Waldmeir, "Another Chinese Billionaire Goes Missing," Financial Times, 7 January 16; L. Gordon Crovitz, "China Disappearing Billionaires—An Alarming Trend," CNBC, 1 February 16, ⁵⁷"China's Disappearing Billionaires—An Alarming Trend," CNBC, 1 February 16. ⁵⁷"China's Opaque Investigations Into Corporate Corruption Only Dent Investor Confidence," South China Morning Post, 16 December 15; Sophia Yan, "Shares Plunge After 'China's Warren Buffett' Caught in Probe," CNN, 14 December 15. CNN reported that the share price of Fosun International and Fosun Pharmaceutical declined after Guo Guangchang's detention. "China Disappearances Highlight Ruling Party Detention System," Bloomberg, 11 December 15; Kelvin Chan, "Vanishing China Exces a Vexatious Mystery for HK Market," Associated Press, reprinted in Yahool, 25 November 15. The share price of Guotai Junan International Holdings reportedly declined after the detention of Yim Fung. ⁵⁸ Chris Buckley, "China Formally Arrests U.S. Citizen Accused of Spying," New York Times, 22 September 15. See also UN Human Rights Council, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, Opinions adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its Seventy-Fifth Session (18–27 April 2016), Opinion No. 12/2016 Concerning Phan (Sandy) Phan-Gillis (People's Repub-lic of), A/HRC/WGAD/2016, Advance Unedited Version, 3 June 16, para. 5. ⁵⁹ Chris Buckley, "China Formally Arrests U.S. Citizen Accused of Spying," New York Times, 23 September 15.

⁵⁹Chris Buckley, "China Formally Arrests U.S. Citizen Accused of Spying," New York Times, 22 September 15. ⁶⁰Lomi Kriel, "One Year Later, China Still Won't Release Houston Businesswoman," Houston Chronicle, 20 March 16. For a description of "residential surveillance at a designated location," see The Rights Practice, "Prevention of Torture: Concerns With the Use of 'Residential Confine-ment in a Designated Residence," October 2015, 2. ⁶¹UN Human Rights Council, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, Opinions adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its Seventy-Fifth Session (18–27 April 2016), Opinion No. 12/2016 Concerning Phan (Sandy) Phan-Gillis (People's Republic of), A/HRC/WGAD/ 2016, Advance Unedited Version, 3 June 16, para. 7. See also Chris Buckley, "China Formally Arrests U.S. Citizen Accused of Spying," New York Times, 22 September 15. ⁶²Lomi Kriel, "One Year Later, China Still Won't Release Houston Businesswoman," Houston Chronicle. 20 March 16.

⁶² Lomi Kriel, "One Year Later, China Still Won't Release Houston Businesswoman," Houston Chronicle, 20 March 16.
 ⁶³ Letter From Julia Frifield, Assistant Secretary, Legislative Affairs, U.S. Department of State, to Christopher Smith, Member, U.S. House of Representatives, 2 December 15.
 ⁶⁴ Consular Convention Between the United States of America and the People's Republic of China, signed 17 September 80, art. 35(4). See also Political Prisoners in China: Trends and Implications for U.S. Policy, Hearing of the Congressional-Executive Commission on China, 3 August 10, Written Statement Submitted by Jerome A. Cohen, Professor of Law and Co-Director, US-Asia Law Institute, New York University. U.S. consular officials were previously restricted in communicating with an American geologist, Xue Feng, whom Chinese authorities detained and later sentenced in China for work done on behalf of a U.S. Company.
 ⁶⁵ Letter From Julia Erifield Assistant Secretary Legislative Affairs U.S. Department of

tained and later sentenced in China for work done on behalt of a U.S. company. ⁶⁵Letter From Julia Frifield, Assistant Secretary, Legislative Affairs, U.S. Department of State, to Christopher Smith, Member, U.S. House of Representatives, 2 December 15. ⁶⁶UN Human Rights Council, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, Opinions adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its Seventy-Fifth Session (18–27 April 2016), Opinion No. 12/2016 Concerning Phan (Sandy) Phan-Gillis (People's Republic of), A/HRC/WGAD/ 2016, Advance Unedited Version, 3 June 16, paras. 18, 19. See also Edward Wong, "China Vio-lated Rights of Detained American, U.N. Panel Says," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 7 July 16

lated Rights of Detained American, U.N. Panel Says," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 7 July 16. ⁶⁷ UN Human Rights Council, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, Opinions adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its Seventy-Fifth Session (18–27 April 2016), Opinion No. 12/2016 Concerning Phan (Sandy) Phan-Gillis (People's Republic of), A/HRC/WGAD/ 2016, Advance Unedited Version, 3 June 16, para. 23. See also Edward Wong, "China Violated Rights of Detained American, U.N. Panel Says," New York Times, Sinosphere (blog), 7 July 16. ⁶⁸ Michael Hagerty, "The Fate of Sandy Phan-Gillis, Houstonian Detained in China," Houston Matters, 19 July 16, 1:52; Jeff Stein, "China To Charge American Businesswoman Sandy Phan-Gillis With Spying," Newsweek, 14 July 16. See also Jeff Stein, "Mark Swidan, American Jailed on 'Flimsy' Charges in China, Holds Little Hope," Newsweek, 19 August 16. According to News-week, Mark Swidan is an American citizen who was tried on drug charges, but, as of August 2016. three vears had reportedly passed since the trial without a verdict being issued.

Week, Mark Swidal is an American cluzen who was tried on drug charges, but, as of August 2016, three years had reportedly passed since the trial without a verdict being issued.
 ⁶⁹ World Trade Organization, Report of the Working Party on the Accession of China, WT/ ACC/CHN/49, 01 October 01, 46.
 ⁷⁰ State Council General Office, Guiding Opinion on Deepening the Reform of State-Owned Enterprises [Zhongguo zhongyang, guowuyuan guanyu shenhua guoyou qiye gaige de zhidao wijinal 13 Sontember 15.

Enterprises [Zhongguo Zhongyang, guowuyuan guanyu shennua guoyou qiye gaige de zhidao yijian], 13 September 15. ⁷¹Wendy Leutert, "Challenges Ahead in China's Reform of State-Owned Enterprises," Na-tional Bureau of Asian Research, Asia Policy, No. 21, January 2016, 85; State Council General Office, Guiding Opinion on Deepening the Reform of State-Owned Enterprises [Zhongguo zhongyang, guowuyuan guanyu shenhua guoyou qiye gaige de zhidao yijian], 13 September 15,

 4-5.
 ⁷² 'Mixed Ownership Will Boost SOE Vitality: Experts," Global Times, 20 September 15.
 ⁷³ US-China Business Council, "USCBC China Economic Reform Scorecard—Progress Remains Limited, Pace Remains Slow," February 2016, 47. See also Donald Clarke, "Central Committee and State Council Issue Document on State-Enterprise Reform," Chinese Law Prof Blog, 21 September 15.

⁷⁴ Scott Cendrowski, "China's Global 500 Companies Are Bigger Than Ever—And Mostly State

⁷⁵World Trade Organization, Trade Policy Review Body, Trade Policy Review, China Report by the Secretariat, WT/TPR/S/342, 15 June 16, 97.

76 Ibid., 96.

⁷⁶ Ibid., 96.
⁷⁷ "Corporate Articles Strengthen CPC Role in SOE Decision-Making," Global Times, 2 July 16; Xu Hongwen, "Listed Companies Amend Articles of Association To Add Party Building Clause: Party Committees To Participate in Major Corporate Decisionmaking" [Shangshi guoqi zhangcheng fenfen zengshe dangjian tiaokuan: dangwei jiang canyu qiye zhongda wenti juece], The Paper, 1 July 16; "Xi Boosts Party in China's \$18 Trillion State Company Sector," Bloomberg, 7 July 16; Shirley Yam, "Regulators' Silence on Communist Party Presence in Listed State Companies Is Deafening," South China Morning Post, 22 July 16. See also "Chinese Communist Party Central Committee General Office Issues Requirements on Upholding Party Leadership During the Deepening of Reform of State-Owned Enterprises" [Zhongban fawen yaoqiu shenhua guoyou qiye gaige jianchi dang de lingdao], Xinhua, 20 September 15.
⁷⁸ "Xinhua Insight: Red Stars at Foreign Companies," Xinhua, 1 July 16. Kinhua noted that "CPC branches at foreign companies are not common, although the Party constitution stipulates that organizations of more than three [Party] members should have one. However, their numbers are growing."

that organizations of more than three [Party] members should have one. However, their num-bers are growing." ⁷⁹ Curtis J. Milhaupt and Wentong Zheng, "Paulson Policy Memorandum: Why Mixed-Owner-ship Reforms Cannot Fix China's State Sector," Paulson Institute, 14 January 16. ⁸⁰ "Big State-Owned Enterprises Pillar of Economy in China," Xinhua, 23 August 15. ⁸¹ European Union Chamber of Commerce in China, "Overcapacity in China: An Impediment to the Party's Reform Agenda," 22 February 16. ⁸² U.S. International Trade Commission, Antidumping and Countervailing Duty Orders in Place as of August 15, 2016, 15 August 16. ⁸³ U.S. International Trade Commission, Antidumping and Countervailing Duty Orders in Place as of September 1, 2016, 1 September 15. ⁸⁴ Ellen Nakashima, "U.S. Developing Sanctions Against China Over Cyber Thefts," Wash-ington Post, 30 August 15. ⁸⁵ Ellen Nakashima and William Wan, "U.S. Announces First Charges Against Foreign Coun-try in Connection With Cyberspying," Washington Post, 19 May 14. See also U.S. House of Rep-resentatives, Chinese Communist Economic Espionage Sanctions Act, 113th Congress, 2nd Ses-sion, H.R. 5103, introduced 14 July 14. ⁸⁶ Office of the Press Secretary, The White House, "Fact Sheet: President Xi Jinping's State

 sion, H.R. 5103, introduced 14 July 14.
 ⁸⁶Office of the Press Secretary, The White House, "Fact Sheet: President Xi Jinping's State Visit to the United States," 30 September 15.
 ⁸⁷Adam Segal, "The Top Five Cyber Policy Developments of 2015: United States-China Cyber Agreement," Council on Foreign Relations, Net Politics (blog), 4 January 16.
 ⁸⁸Paul Mozur, "Cybersecurity Firm Says Chinese Hackers Keep Attacking U.S. Companies," New York Times, 19 October 15.
 ⁹⁰Office of Public Affairs, U.S. Department of Justice, "First U.S.-China High-Level Joint Dialogue on Cybercrime and Related Issues Summary of Outcomes," 2 December 15.
 ⁹⁰United States Steel Corporation, Complainant, In the Matter of Certain Carbon and Alloy Steel Products: Complaint Under Section 337 of the Tariff Act of 1930, As Amended, U.S. International Trade Commission reprinted in Crowell and Moring 26 April 16 31–33. Steel Products: Complaint Under Section 337 of the Tariff Act of 1930, As Amended, U.S. International Trade Commission, reprinted in Crowell and Moring, 26 April 16, 31–33, paras. 115–120. See also Sonja Elmquist, "U.S. Steel Seeking China Import Ban After Alleged Hacking," Bloomberg, 26 April 16.
 ⁹¹ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2016 Special 301 Report," April 2016, 29.
 ⁹² U.S. Chamber of Commerce, "Infinite Possibilities," Fourth Edition, February 2016, 46.
 ⁹³ Office of the U.S. Trade Representative, "2016 Special 301 Report," April 2016, 29.
 ⁹⁴ "Supreme People's Court Work Report" [Zuigao renmin fayuan gongzuo baogao], 13 March 16, 11

16, 11. ⁹⁵Ibid., 14, 19; Mark Cohen, "The 'Supremes' Talk About Rule of Law and IP," China IPR (blog), 17 March 16.

⁹⁶State Council Legislative Affairs Office, PRC Patent Law Amended Draft (Draft for Review) ⁵⁰ State Council Legislative Affairs Office, PRC Patent Law Amended Dratt (Dratt for Review)
 [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo zhuanli fa xiuding cao'an (songshen gao)], issued 2 December 15.
 ⁹⁷ Ibid., arts. 42, 68. See also Michael Lin, "China Releases New Proposed Amendments to Patent Laws," IP Watchdog (blog), 18 December 15.
 ⁹⁸ US-China Business Council, "2015 USCBC Member Survey Report,"10 September 15, 29.
 See also Mark Cohen, "Slouching Towards Innovation—A Survey of the Surveys on China's IP Environment," China IPR (blog), 25 January 16.
 ⁹⁹ State Administration for Industry and Commerce, Provisions on the Prohibition of Conduct Flipping or Rotriging or Rotrigiting Compatition by Abwing Intellectual Desparts for (computing in the function of Conduct)

Eliminating or Restricting Competition by Abusing Intellectual Property Rights [Guanyu jinzhi lanyong zhishi chanquan paichu, xianzhi jingzheng xingwei de guiding], issued 7 April 15, effec-tive 1 August 15. See also "China Antitrust Review 2015," Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP, 19 Jan-

¹⁰⁰ Ambassador Robert W. Holleyman II, Deputy U.S. Trade Representative, "Remarks by Deputy USTR Robert Holleyman to the U.S. Chamber of Commerce Global Intellectual Property Center 2015 Global IP Summit," 6 November 15. ¹⁰¹ State Administration for Industry and Commerce, "Guide on Anti-Trust Enforcement

¹⁰¹ State Administration for Industry and Commerce, "Guide on Anti-Trust Enforcement Against Intellectual Property Abuse (State Administration for Industry and Commerce Seventh Draft) [Guanyu lanyong zhishi chanquan de fan longduan zhifa zhinan (guojia gongshang zongju di qi gao)], 4 February 16. ¹⁰² Ibid., arts. 22, 24; U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the American Chamber of Commerce in China, "U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the American Chamber of Commerce in China, "U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the American Chamber of Commerce in China, "U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the American Chamber of Commerce in China, "U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the American Chamber of Intellectual Property Abuse (Draft for Comments 7th Version)," February 2016, 1, 7–8, 10–11. Mark Cohen, "IPR Abuse and Refusals To License," China IPR (blog), 13 March 16. ¹⁰³ State Council Legislative Affairs Office, PRC Anti-Unfair Competition Law (Amended Draft for Review) [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo 6n hu zhengdang jingzheng fa (xjuding cao'an)]

for Review) [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan bu zhengdang jingzheng fa (xiuding cao'an songshen gao)], issued 25 February 16, art. 22; PRC Anti-Unfair Competition Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan bu zhengdang jingzheng fa], passed 2 September 93, effective 1 December

93, art. 25. See also "China Proposes a Revamp to Its Anti-Unfair Competition Law," Hogan

⁹³, art. 20. See also China Proposes a Revail of the Table Completes Review of SDR Basket, Lovells, 14 March 16.
 ¹⁰⁴International Monetary Fund, "IMF's Executive Board Completes Review of SDR Basket, Includes Chinese Renminbi," Press Release No. 15/540, 30 November 15; Keith Bradsher, "Chi-na's Renminbi Is Approved by IMF as a Main World Currency," New York Times, 30 November

"China Knocks on the Reserve-Currency Door," Economist, Free Exchange (blog), 5 August 15; Ian Talley, "Is the IMF Cutting Corners for China?" Wall Street Journal, 29 March 16. ¹⁰⁶ Keith Bradsher, "China's Renminbi Is Approved by I.M.F. as a Main World Currency,"

New York Times, 30 November 15.

¹⁰⁷ Lingling Wei and Anjani Trivedi, "Why China Shifted Its Strategy for the Yuan, and How It Backfired," Wall Street Journal, 7 January 16.
 ¹⁰⁸ Lingling Wei, "IMF Pressing China To Disclose More Data on Currency Operations," Wall Street Journal, 21 March 16.
 ¹⁰⁹ "IMF Denies Pressing China for More Currency Data," Xinhua, reprinted in China Daily, 92 March 16.

22 March 16.

¹¹⁰ National Committee on U.S.-China Relations and Rhodium Group, "New Neighbors 2016 Update—Chinese Investment in the United States by Congressional District," April 2016, Executive Summary, 1. See also William Mauldin, "China Investment in U.S. Economy Set for Record, but Political Concerns Grow," Wall Street Journal, 12 April 16. ¹¹¹Stephen Gandel, "The Biggest American Companies Now Owned by the Chinese," Fortune, 18 March 16. See also Matt Krantz, "The 11 Top U.S. Companies Targeted by China," USA Today. 18 March 16.

Today, 18 March 16. ¹¹²Craig Karmin and Dana Mattioli, "China's Anbang Drops Bid for Starwood Hotels," Wall

¹¹²Craig Karmin and Dana Mattioli, "China's Anbang Drops Bid for Starwood Hotels," wall
 Street Journal, 31 March 16.
 ¹¹³Bob Tita and Kane Wu, "China's Zoomlion Abandons Pursuit of Crane Maker Terex," Wall
 Street Journal, 27 May 16.
 ¹¹⁴ "Full Text of Chinese President Xi Jinping's Address at AIIB Inauguration Ceremony,"
 Xinhua, 16 January 16.
 ¹¹⁵ "China Outlook 2016," KPMG, Global China Practice, 2 March 16, 27; Daniel C.K. Chow,
 "Why China Established the Asia Infrastructure Investment Bank," The Ohio State University
 College of Law, Public Law and Legal Theory Working Paper Series, No. 333, 25 February 16, 27.

27. ¹¹⁶ Wang Liwei, "Closer Look: How AIIB, BRICS Bank Are Facing Up to Early Challenges,"

Caixin, 24 September 15. ¹¹⁷ PRC Food Safety Law [Zhonghua renmin gongheguo shipin anquan fa], passed 28 Feb-ruary 09, amended 24 April 15, effective 1 October 15; "China's Legislature Passes Toughest Food Safety Law Amendment," Xinhua, 24 April 15. ¹¹⁸ China Food and Drug Administration, Ministry of Public Security, Supreme People's Court, Course, Backley Burger Law 2017,

¹¹⁹ China Food and Drug Administration, Ministry of Public Security, Supreme People's Court,
 Supreme People's Procuratorate, and State Council Food Safety Office, Measures on Joint Administrative and Criminal Food Safety Enforcement Work [Shipin yaopin xingzheng zhifa yu xingshi sifa xianjie gongzuo banfa], issued and effective 22 December 15.
 ¹¹⁹ Fanfan Wang and Laurie Burkitt, "China's Vaccine Scandal Reveals System's Flaws," Wall Street Journal, 25 March 16.
 ¹²⁰ "China Punishes 357 Officials Over Vaccine Scandal," Xinhua, reprinted in China Daily, 13 April 16;

¹³ April 16,
 ¹²¹ Charlie Campbell, "China Has Begun Cracking Down on Parents Protesting Substandard Vaccines," Time, 21 April 16.
 ¹²² "Beware the Cult of Xi," Economist, 2 April 16.
 ¹²³ Chris Buckley, "China's Vaccine Scandal Threatens Public Faith in Immunizations," New York Times, 18 April 16.
 ¹²⁴ "A Vaccine Scandal in China Causes an Outcry," Economist, 1 April 16.

ork Times, 18 April 16. ¹²⁴ "A Vaccine Scandal in China Causes an Outcry," Economist, 1 April 16. ¹²⁵ "Beware the Cult of Xi," Economist, 2 April 16. ¹²⁶ Josh Horwitz, "Blocked in China," Quartz, 7 April 16. ¹²⁷ John Balzano, "Lingering Food Safety Regulatory Issues for China in 2016," Forbes, 10

January 16. ¹²⁸ People's Court of Jiading District, Shanghai [Municipality] (Shanghai jiading fayuan), OSI Sentence in First Instance Trial of Producing and Selling False Products Case [Fuxi gongsi shengchan, xiaoshou weilie chanpin an yishen xuanpan], Weibo post, 1 February 16, 3:41 p.m. ¹²⁹ "Statement from the Chairman, Chief Executive Officer, and Owner of the OSI Group—

¹²⁹ "Statement from the Chairman, Chief Executive Officer, and Owner of the OSI Group— Sheldon Lavin," OSI Group, 23 July 14.
¹³⁰ "February 1, 2016," OSI Group, 1 February 16; "OSI China Statement in Response to the Shanghai Municipal Food and Drug Administration's (Shanghai FDA) January 4 Disposal of Shanghai Husi Food Products," OSI Group, 5 January 15; Laurie Burkitt, "U.S. Food Firm OSI Challenges Chinese Verdict in Meat Scandal," Wall Street Journal, 1 February 16.
¹³¹ "February 1, 2016," OSI Group, 1 February 16.
¹³² Laurie Burkitt, "U.S. Food Firm OSI Challenges Chinese Verdict in Meat Scandal," Wall Street Journal, 1 February 16.
¹³³ "Food Safety: Not Yum!" Economist, Analects China (blog), 23 July 14; "Shanghai Husi Rotten-Meat Scandal Blows the Lid on a Huge Problem for China's Food Processing Industry."

 ¹³⁰ Food Safety: Not Yum: Economist, Analects China (biol), 23 July 14; Shanghai Husi Rotten-Meat Scandal Blows the Lid on a Huge Problem for China's Food Processing Industry," Reuters, reprinted in South China Morning Post, 31 July 14.
 ¹³⁴ Food Safety and Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Final Report of an Audit Conducted in the People's Republic of China, May 8 to May 28, 2015—Evaluating the Food Safety Systems Governing Slaughtered Poultry for Export to the United States of America" 17 Robustory 16. ica," 17 February 16.

¹³⁵Letter From Wenonah Hauter, Executive Director, Food & Water Watch, to Tom Vilsack, Secretary, U.S. Department of Agriculture, 28 January 16; Nancy Fink Huehnergarth, "Chicken Raised in China Moves One Step Closer to Your Dinner Plate," Forbes, 7 March 16; Food & Water Watch, "Food & Water Watch Denounces Move To Push Ahead With Food Imports From China," reprinted in CommonDreams.org, 4 March 16.
¹³⁶Food & Water Watch, "Food & Water Watch Denounces Move To Push Ahead With Food Imports From China," reprinted in CommonDreams.org, 4 March 16.